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MINUTES 

 

Montevallo City Council Work Session 

April 13, 2020 

5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert and 

Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  Council Member Willie 

Goldsmith was absent. Council Member Tiffany Bunt joined by Zoom (she did not 

vote or get counted toward the quorum). 

 

Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  
 
Mayor Cost noted that in response to the ongoing COVID-19 Pandemic, the meeting was 
being broadcast on Facebook Live.  
 
Police Chief Littleton said the city opened its safe places during the storm last night. He said 
everything with his department is going as well as can be expected during this time.  
 
Chief Brad Davis said everything is going well with the Fire Department, as well. He said 
there were a few residents who came to the safe places last night.  We had 105 calls total 
for March. 63 of those were EMS related.  
 
Mayor Cost said she appreciates everything our police and fire departments are doing, 
particularly with their efforts to provide our citizens a safer place to go during tornados.  
  
Council Member Herbert informed the Council that the Arbor Board and ValloCycle 
meetings have been canceled.  He asked about our tree order for replanting. 
 
Mayor Cost said it may be too late in the planting season to plant the tress now.  
 
Council Member Herbert informed the Council that Olivia Barone, our Sustainability 
Coordinator, has secured a location at CVS for another bike rack. 
 
Ms. Barone said we are just waiting for Commute Smart to come out and install it. She also 
reported we have collected 170 lbs. of recyclable plastic films. We had to stop collecting the 
films at the grocery stores because the bins were being contaminated with rubber gloves. 
 
UM’s Capstone Class will present the findings of their study at the next Council meeting. 
She encouraged anyone who had not yet completed their on-line survey to do so.      
 
Trade Days will be cancelled. 25,000 visited our Facebook post regarding the event. 
Whenever we are able to reschedule it, it should draw a lot of people to Montevallo.  
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Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, said we dodged a bullet with the storms yesterday. 
We only had a few small limbs down. Other than that, his crews are staying busy with day-
to-day operations. No one is sick at this point.  He has two vacancies in his department 
which will not be filled until we get through this crisis. 
 
Council Member Herbert noted that Bulldog Bridge has been repaired, thanks to Mr. 
Hamby’s crew. He said this is an asset which is used regularly by folks in that area.  
 
Mayor Cost noted that Shane Baugh actually fixed the bridge. We also sent a letter to Mr. 
Sears requesting that he do no additional harm to the bridge.  
 
Shane Baugh, Director of Parks & Recreation, said the Senior Center is continuing to serve 
meals to our seniors. They deliver a week’s worth of frozen meals one day a week. Our 
employees are only at the center on delivery day.   
 
All youth sports activities are cancelled, and refunds have been issued.  
 
Council Member Nix noted that the tails at Orr Park and Shoal Creek Park are getting a lot 
of use. Most people appear to be following the 6-foot social distancing requirements.  
 
The Golf Course is closed. However, we still have crews working to keep it in good shape. 
We had a lot of players out there prior to our closure.  
 
The Planning Commission will meet at City Hall Thursday night at 6:00.  They will be 
considering the two proposed Dollar General Store site plans.   
 
Council Member Bunt reported through Zoom that she really did not have much to report. 
All our local schools are closed.   
 
Savannah Kitchens, Director of the Parnell Memorial Library, reported the following: 
 
  

• The library is currently working on launching a new online-only reading program to 

encourage kids and teens to read while at home in an effort to combat learning loss. 

• We expanded our e-book access and relaxed restrictions so that more people can read 

from home 

• Staff is posting storytime videos every week 

• We relocated the router to provide Wifi in the library parking lot (as long as people stay 

in their cars) 

• We are actively maintaining an online presence, including a few online-based programs 

• We sent 14 bags of books for our senior citizens to be delivered with their meals. 

 

Mayor Cost pointed out that UM is donating food from their cafeteria to SEA for their local 
food bank.  
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Sarah Hogan said they continue to work from home. They’ve submitted their budget 
request for next year’s grant funding.  
 
Council Member Bunt suggested everyone follow Montevallo Connections and the pages on 
Facebook for our schools in order to keep informed about school plans.   
 
Council Member Peterson noted the MDCD cancelled its meeting for earlier that day.  
 
Courtney Bennett, Director of Montevallo Main Street, encouraged everyone to continue to 
shop locally. We need to support our businesses as much as we can. Most of our restaurants 
are now offering curbside service.  
 
She said she is working with other Main Street communities to figure out more ways to 
support our local businesses.  We are also sharing a lot of information with our businesses 
on the federal funding programs which are out there.  
 
The City Clerk said we are still assessing the potential impact the current crisis will have on 
our city finances. So far, our revenues have remained largely in-line with what they were 
last year. We expect those numbers to begin to change in April and May.  May in particular 
should give us a sense of where we will end up this fiscal year, and what steps we may need 
to take to adjust for the changes in the economy.  
 
Mayor Cost pointed out she convened an Economic Sustainability Task Force to develop 
recommendations on how we can all work together to make it through these difficult 
economic times. We are fortunate that everyone in our community is working together on 
this issue.     
 
Council Member Herbert commented that he really likes the bill summary report. 
 
The City Clerk said that was done so the Council could see the bills being paid without 
having to receive a copy of every bill. He said he can add that report along with the paper 
copies even after we get through this crisis, if the Council likes having that information.  
 
Mayor Cost then briefly noted the additional Agenda items: 
  
 

2020 Child Abuse Prevention Proclamation -  

Approval of ALDOT Project STPAA-0025(557) paving and widening of Hwy 25 from Bibb 

County to CR-72 -  

Approval of $20 (one month) Garbage Refund – John Wilson 

Approval to add Police Laptops to Computer Service Agreement - $1,038/ Monthly; 

$74.20/per device 
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Request from Tom Bagley – Ammersee Lakes Paving – The City Clerk noted he spoke with 

Mr. Bagley earlier in the day and that Mr. Bagley asked this item be delayed until a future 

meeting so he could revise his request before the council.  

Government Capital Financing Agreement -  

 

Mayor Cost noted the addition of the Mahler House construction bid under Other Business. 
    
The City Clerk explained the proposal. These are based on what was previously presented 
to the Council. Once the Council approves, we will set the date and go out to bid. The 
Council does not have to approve the bids if they are too high, or for any other reason.   
  
Montevallo City Council Meeting 

April 13, 2020 

6:00 p.m. at City Hall 

 

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert and 

Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  Council Member Willie 

Goldsmith was absent. Council Member Tiffany Bunt joined by Zoom (she did not 

vote or get counted toward the quorum). 

 

Pledge of Allegiance 

 
The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

Mayor Cost noted that 58 people were following the meeting on Facebook Live. She 
informed everyone there will be two opportunities as usual to submit public comment. We 
will address the comments posted on the chat feature at those times. All of these 
modifications are due to our response to the COVID-19 Pandemic.  We have had an 
employee at City Hall test positive. Thankfully, the employee is recovering well.   
 

The Mayor noted there is no one in our audience at City Hall. 
 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 3/23/20  
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the Minutes from March 23, 2020 as 
presented. Council Member Peterson seconded. Council Member Bunt ABSTAINED via 
Zoom. ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.     
 
Mayor Cost noted that Council Member Goldsmith was not in attendance because he is in a 
high-risk category for COVID-19.  
 
Recognitions / Awards: NONE 
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Citizen Participation:  
 
No one attended the meeting in person. However, the city broadcast the meeting via 
Facebook Live and several people commented. 
 
Mayor Cost said it has. We’ve already taken steps to improve our cleaning process. But we 
disinfected all areas after we learned of the exposure, and the Police Officers are all 
wearing masks.  
 
In response to a Facebook question from George Henry, Mayor Cost said the city will 
reconsider its curfew policy at the end of the month.  
 
Amy Wallace asked if there was any way to re-open the tennis courts.  
 
Mayor Cost explained that because the tennis ball is touched by both players, it is not 
considered a safe form of recreation during the pandemic.   
 
Kelly Bice noted that the grocery store is getting overcrowded.  
 
Mayor Cost said controlling that would be up to the county health department.  
 
Council Member Peterson noted one questioner asked if City Hall has been cleaned.  
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 

 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 
earlier.   
 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier. 
 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 
Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier. 
 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 
Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier. 
 

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 
Commission, Main Street) –   

 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve payment of the bills as presented. 
Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.    
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
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New Business: 

 

2020 Child Abuse Prevention Proclamation – 

 

Whereas, preventing child abuse and neglect is a community responsibility that affects both current and 

future quality of life of a community; in fiscal year 2019, there were 28,119 indicated child abuse cases 

involving 12,506 children in the state of Alabama; and 

 

Whereas, child abuse and neglect are serious problems affecting every segment of our community, and 

finding solutions requires input and action from everyone in our community; and 

 

Whereas, all children have a right to grow up in safe, stable, and nurturing homes and communities to 

foster their health growth and development; and 

 

Whereas, our children are our most valuable resources and will shape the future of our community; and 

 

Whereas, child abuse can have long-term psychological, emotional, and physical effects for victims of 

abuse; and 

 

Whereas, effective child abuse prevention activities succeed because of the meaningful connections and 

partnerships created between child welfare, education, child advocacy centers, health, community-and-

faith-based organizations, business and law enforcement agencies; and 

 

Whereas, communities that provide parents with the social support, knowledge of parenting and child 

development, and concrete resources they need to cope with stress and nurture their children help to 

ensure that all children grow to their full potential; and 

 

Whereas, we acknowledge that we must work together as a community to increase awareness about 

child abuse and contribute to the social and emotional well-being of children and families in a safe, 

stable, nurturing environment. 
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Now, therefore, we recognize April 2020 as National Child Abuse Prevention Month in the City of 

Montevallo, AL.  We pledge to dedicate ourselves to the task of improving the quality of life for all 

children and families and to preventing child abuse. 

 

_________________________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor   Date 

 

 

 

Approval of ALDOT Project STPAA-0025(557) paving and widening of Hwy 25 from Bibb 

County to CR-72 – 
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Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the Resolution. Council Member Herbert 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

 



13 

 

Approval of $20 (one month) Garbage Refund – John Wilson 

The City Clerk explained the request. He said Mr. Wilson was unable to come to the meeting 

in October when he first requested the refund because he is disabled. The City Clerk said 

his service was missed, but noted so were many others at that time, we have typically not 

issued refunds in these cases. 

Council Member Peterson said he would pay Mr. Wilson out of his own pocket. No other 

action was taken.  

 Approval to add Police Laptops to Computer Service Agreement - $1,038/ Monthly; 

$74.20/per device  

 
Chief Littleton explained these laptops were not included in the initial bid for IT services. 
They are used by the officers in their vehicles. He said several of them are down and need 
to be serviced. He recommended the Council approve this request.  
 

Council Member Peterson made a motion to add the laptops to our service agreement. 

Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.   

 

Old Business: 

 

Request from Tom Bagley – Ammersee Lakes Paving  - Postponed to a later date.  

Government Capital Financing Agreement  

The City Clerk answered the question raised at the last meeting regarding the language in 
the resolution. He said the reference to the IRS code means that we agree that the money 
we borrow will be utilized for its intended purpose – to lease/purchase a new accounting 
software system.   
 
Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the resolution and enter into a contract 
for the lease/purchase of this system. Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . 
MOTION APPROVED.  
  
 

RESOLUTION 04132020-400 

 

A RESOLUTION REGARDING A LEASE PURCHASE  
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AGREEMENT FOR THE PURPOSE OF  

FINANCING A FINANCIAL SOFTWARE SUITE 

 

WHEREAS, Upon approval of legal counsel, the City of Montevallo desires to enter into 

that certain Lease Purchase Agreement by and between the City of Montevallo and 

Government Capital Corporation, for the purpose of financing a “Financial Software 

Suite”.  The City desires to designate this Agreement as a "qualified tax exempt 

obligation" of the City for the purposes of Section 265 (b) (3) of the Internal Revenue 

Code of 1986, as amended. The City desires to designate Hollie C. Cost, Mayor as an 

authorized signer of the Agreement. 

 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

MONTEVALLO: 

 

Section 1. 

 That the City of Montevallo enters into a Lease Purchase Agreement with 

Government Capital Corporation for the purpose of financing a Financial Software 

Suite. 

 

Section 2. 

 That the Lease Purchase Agreement by and between the City of Montevallo and 

Government Capital Corporation is designated by the City as a "qualified tax exempt 

obligation" for the purposes of Section 265 (b) (3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 

1986, as amended. 

 

Section 3. 

That the City designates Hollie C. Cost, Mayor, as an authorized signer of the 

Lease Purchase Agreement by and between the City of Montevallo and Government 

Capital Corporation. 

 

Section 4.   

That should the need arise, if applicable, the City will use proceeds for 

reimbursement of expenditures related to the Property, within the meaning of Treasury 
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Regulation § 1.150-2, as promulgated under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as 

amended. 

 

 

PASSED AND APPROVED by the City Council of the City of Montevallo in a 

meeting held on the 13th day of April 2020. 

 

 

 

Lessee:  CIty of Montevallo                                        Witness Signature 

 

 

 

____________________________________ 

 

 

 

_____________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 

 

Herman Lehman, City Clerk 
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Board Appointments: NONE 
 

Other Business: 

 

Mahler House Project – 
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Mayor Cost said this is what we’ve been waiting for. She said she’s very excited about this 

project. The next step is to go out to bid.  

Council Member Nix asked that we check to see if these improvements will affect our ability 

to have this property listed on the National Historic Register. Otherwise, understanding 

that the Council will still need to approve any bids or actions before the project can move 

forward, Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the design and move forward with 

bidding the project. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.   

   
Citizen Participation: 

 

More questions and comments came in via Facebook.   
 
Mary Bertolone asked why we are considering approving a Dollar General Store next to her  
subdivision. She said she’s concerned about the added traffic and access to emergency  
vehicles. 
 
Mayor Cost explained that this property is and has been zoned commercial, and that to  
deny a permitted use on that site would be considered a ”taking.”  
 
With regard to the EMS issue, Chief Davis agreed the area near Ammersee Lakes is a bit  
tight for their trucks. However, he said it is passable.  
 
Glenda Knight asked about her water bill. Mayor Cost suggested she contact the Water  
Board, noting we don’t have that answer.  
 

George Henry asked a question regarding the Dollar General site plan.  
 
The City Clerk explained that issue has not come to the Council yet. As such, they have no  
basis on which to make any judgements or comments regarding the issue. It goes to the  
DRC and Planning Commission this week. If it makes it through those steps, a  
recommendation will be presented to the Council.  
 

There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to 

adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  MEETING 

ADJOURNED at 6:34 p.m. 

Submitted by: 

 

Herman Lehman 

City Clerk 


